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DRAFT MINUTES

These are the Draft Minutes of the Agenda Conference of the Borough Council of North Plainfield, NJ held on Monday, 11 July 2011.  Every attempt has been made to make these minutes as comprehensive and conclusive as possible.  However, as it is a draft document, it is not to be construed as an official account of the actions of the Governing Body occurring at an actual meeting.  If changes are approved, revised minutes will be posted to the website and/or provided with changes as announced at a future meeting. 
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MINUTES of the Agenda Conference of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield held on Monday, July 11, 2011 at 7:40 p.m. at the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:


Council Members:
Mary H. Forbes




Robert E. Hitchcock





Lawrence La Ronde 
Everett Merrill
  
Frank Righetti 




Douglas M. Singleterry




Frank “Skip” Stabile 


Also Present:

David E. Hollod, Business Administrator




Eric M. Bernstein, Esq., Borough Attorney




Richard K. Phoenix, RMC, Borough Clerk

The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was led by the Council President.    

Council President Stabile read the following Notice of Compliance:


"This is an Agenda Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, scheduled by resolution of the Council adopted on December 13, 2010.  Adequate notice of this meeting was given pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq. by transmitting said notice to the Courier News, The Star-Ledger and WKMB Radio on December 14, 2010, by publication of the announcement in the Courier News of December 17, 2010 and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the Municipal Building and Memorial Library reserved for such purpose."

PUBLIC COMMENT:  
Frank N. D’Amore Sr., 40 Willow Avenue, North Plainfield, referenced comments from the June 27th meeting of the Borough Council where the Mayor commented on the circulation of a petition that, in part, concerned dump truck parking and regulation.  The speaker alleged that such vehicles were already being permitted to park in the Borough, and that a new ordinance could allow one commercial vehicle per unit in multi-family dwellings.  He asked for clarification of the “Rutgers Law” referencing habitation in living units, and concluded by questioning a possible commercial vehicle parked on Norwood Avenue.
Mr. Bernstein replied that the above-referenced ordinance did not yet exist, and that such alleged petitions and comments were speculation and nothing more.  The “Rutgers Law,” he explained, is a misnomer.  It does not exist as a law.  There was a case out of Glassboro that helped define a non-traditional “nuclear family,” which has been cited as the “Rutgers Law,” even though it is not a law.

Mr. Hollod, addressing the vehicle on Norwood Avenue, assured that the vehicle and its owner were well known to the Borough.  The truck’s driver has repeatedly come before the Council to complain about traffic on Norwood Avenue.  Currently, he is using a shoulder for truck parking and will be hearing from the Police Department.

Mr. La Ronde rejoined that the vehicle lacks commercial plates, and this would be required by the current ordinance.

Tracey Peters, 495 Ayres Avenue, commended the Boy Scouts, and more specifically, the Eagle Scout beautification project at the Memorial Library.  She reported on attending the Scouts’ recent rocket experiment, and having been very impressed.

NEW BUSINESS:

1.
Funding for Master Plan – D.E.H.  Mr. Hollod explained the intent of tonight’s Ordinance No. 11-08 and the enabling Resolution No. 07-11-11-04 which will support the new Master Plan as well as Bernard Consultants.  The State-permitted five-year plan will be implemented for the funding.  In all, it will take 18 months for the plan with its elements to be fully developed.  It will deal with electronic mapping, the existing land use plan will be in it and the COAH (Council on Affordable Housing) terms will be brought current.  Also included will be a circulation plan, traffic calming to control speeding, recreation, green building, sustainability and a possible new Land Development Ordinance.  Finally, an element will specifically address historic preservation, which has been requested for some time.  In all, it will take $75,000.00 to complete.   The State’s terminology for funding of this nature is “emergency.”  Although this is not an emergency, it will be a timely, cooperative and collaborative process.
Mr. Hitchcock asked about funding for bluestone remediation in the historic district, and Mr. Hollod replied that it would hopefully be taken up by the State.  

Replying to Mrs. Forbes, the Administrator explained that the ordinance supporting the Master Plan would be very much on the order of a bond ordinance, since it is a special emergency appropriation ordinance with a life of over five years which will first appear in the Borough’s 2012 budget.  Mr. La Ronde asked if any funding were already in place for the Master Plan, and Mr. Hollod replied that there may be grant monies for a module or specific elements, but not the entire plan.  
2.
Proposals for Engineering Services – D.E.H.   Mr. Hollod explained the town’s positive history of dealing with Birdsall and Hatch Mott MacDonald.  Community Development Block Grant monies would help in supporting the anticipated engineering projects.
Regarding specific planned projects, Mr. Hollod explained that Redfield Road appeared to be the encroachment of Borough property by a town right-of-way, which would be investigated.  A possible private pool, shed and driveway are involved.  The Rockview Avenue/West End Avenue project involves a paper street and possible encroachment on School Board and Borough property.  

Responding to Mr. Merrill, Mr. Hollod explained that a total of five Birdsall and two Hatch Mott MacDonald projects were being agendized, although it appeared that only four Birdsall related resolutions were appearing tonight, and that the fifth would come before Council for consideration at its scheduled July 25th meeting.  
3.
Qualified Purchasing Agent Ordinance No. 11-06 – D.E.H.  Mr. Hollod explained that the May 2011 Local Finance Notice would allow towns to operate at the maximum bid threshold with a Qualified Purchasing Agent (QPA) in place.  The Borough Treasurer has been asked to complete coursework which will lead to her becoming the Borough’s QPA once she is certified.  There is a possible stipend in it for Ms. Intravartolo, and the position must be officially created.
4.
Resolution for County Solar Energy Initiative – D.E.H.  This is a fairly straightforward authorizing resolution now before the Governing Body.  It deals with solar arrays being installed on certain public facilities.  Both the town and schools will be involved.  The town looked into various locations and buildings.  A parking lot was considered, but ruled out when its lighting, the only electrical power required for the site, did not constitute an efficient use of solar.  The Memorial Library with its new roof has been identified as a solar array location as has the DPW garage.  The Board of Education has selected a couple of buildings.  There will be no out-of-pocket expenses for the Borough.  The County will be responsible for array installation and maintenance.  The Borough will enjoy refunds on its electric bills if more power is generated than required for installations’ use.  
5.
Updating Taxi/Limo Ordinance – R.K.P.  Mr. Phoenix outlined aspects of current taxi licensure in town while describing research conducted by the Clerk’s Office involving other municipalities as well as the State Motor Vehicle Commission.  There is also a bill before the State Senate and Assembly that would impact taxis and limos statewide.
He explained that the Borough’s current ordinance was in line for a variety of changes, some of which were prompted by real-world aspects of the licensure process in North Plainfield and taxi and limo licensing conventions elsewhere.  
Counterfeit taxi driver licenses have been confiscated by Borough police who have also detected forged inspection stickers on cabs.  Every prospective licensed taxi driver or owner is expected to produce a state abstract of driving history in New Jersey as well as undergoing a local and state police check supported by fingerprinting at the expense of the prospective licensee.  Proof of insurance to a certain ceiling amount must be produced, which a new ordinance would likely increase.  Other towns surveyed described more stringent measures expected of prospective licensees, including but not limited to passing a health exam and having full English proficiency in reading, writing and speech.  
Mr. Phoenix commented on a Borough-licensed cab company hanging up on a prospective English-speaking fare that was calling for a cab.  Borough fees for licenses, he explained, were decidedly on the low side of those being charged by various towns sampled.  A $25.00 certified document fee was charged by some towns in every instance of a request for certified communication to the Motor Vehicle Commission.  Requests of this nature are seen repeatedly when vehicles are replaced or added and livery plates are transferred.  Such a fee would not only defray extra administrative paperwork.  It would hopefully help discourage the unauthorized addition of extra vehicles to an existing fleet.  

The health exam, whether done by a personal physician producing an appropriate certificate or performed by a municipally-supplied doctor, makes sense in an environment where a clinically obese cabbie suffers cardiac arrest at the wheel with the result that cabbie and passengers were injured or killed in an accident.  Some towns with a longer history of taxi/limo licensure also set quotas as to the number of cab companies and cars per company.  Those numbers were driven by the town’s population as tabulated by the US Census.
Mr. Phoenix added that the State legislation made mention of population-driven quotas and the possibility of auctioning off medallion-type cab privileges to highest bidders, not unlike the well-known practice in New York City.  He cautioned that trying to impose such quotas in the Borough faced a “horse out the barn” situation where pre-existing cab companies would have to downsize.  He cited a recent seminar with representatives from the State Motor Vehicle Commission at which limo licenses of convenience were explored.  A number of towns around the State had a glut of limousine licenses for which the vehicles in question were never seen.  It was determined that certain limos were being licensed in New Jersey, then used for fares and airport runs in New York City where cabbies pay much higher insurance rates.  At the seminar, the State representatives issued a stern warning for all municipal clerks’ offices to be vigilant for this form of abuse, as it has become commonplace.  Mr. Phoenix concluded that systems already in place in North Plainfield, including police checks and zoning inspections would help prevent these forms of fraud.  
The Clerk assured that the Borough’s existing taxi/limo ordinance was overdue for an overhaul, but that any changes made would need to be in step with the state legislature’s bill which has thus far passed with little opposition or alteration.  He assured that he would continue monitoring the bill’s progress.
The Council President agreed that one of the cab companies in town was considered problematic by the Police Dept.  He agreed that higher fees would send a message that taxi/limo licenses were truly a privilege carrying great responsibility, and should be respected and appreciated.  He called for the formation of a subcommittee.

Councilman Merrill rejoined that he had brought forth the topic a few months earlier, and that he would be pleased to chair a subcommittee looking into a revised Borough ordinance.
OLD BUSINESS: 
1.
Subcommittee Regarding Adopting Provisions of S1351 – L.L.R.   Mr. La Ronde advised that his subcommittee had not yet set meeting dates, but would likely convene in the first or second week of August.  He asked that the Clerk produce extra copies of S1351 as well as a resolution no. 11938 from the Somerset County Freeholders having to do with open public records access which was recently distributed to the Mayor, Council and Administrator electronically.

2.
Parking, Municipal Building (Ordinance No. 11-07) – D.E.H.   Mr. Hollod explained that Ordinance No. 11-07 would create a handicapped parking space in front of Borough Hall as well as a space around the corner on Lincoln Place.
REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES, COMMISSIONS:


Mr. Hitchcock advised of tomorrow night’s Historic Preservation Commission meeting which is scheduled to entertain one applicant.

Mr. Singleterry reported that the Environmental Commission had revised the Green Building document at the request of the Green Team.  A report will be forthcoming momentarily.


The Council President advised of the success and warm reception enjoyed by the Borough’s recent Independence Day celebrations.  The 4th of July Parade and its new Somerset Street route were very well received and attended by enthusiastic residents while the 9th of July fireworks display at West End School drew a large, appreciative audience.  Somerset County employees who were present to help manage the bandshell were greatly impressed by the quality of the band, the fireworks and conveyed their compliments to Mr. Irovando regarding the event and the friendly, orderly attendees that had come out to celebrate on a Saturday evening with perfect weather.
Motion to adjourn by Mr. La Ronde, seconded by Mr. Hitchcock and carried unanimously.


Meeting adjourned at 8:45 p.m.







Borough Clerk

Council President

07/11/11


